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The Blessed Hope! 

 “Looking for that blessed hope, and the glorious appearing of the 
great God and our Saviour Jesus Christ;” –(Titus 2:13) 

 

Diamond & Nugget #188 

Bible prophecy is quite clear that there will be seven years of Tribulation immediately 
preceding the Lord’s return to reign. That period is divided into two periods of 1,260 
days. Antichrist will move into the Jewish Temple halfway through the seven years and 
once the Tribulation begins it will be possible to count the days to the return of Christ. 
So what did Jesus mean? There is an event which will trigger the beginning of the 
Tribulation and that event is the Rapture of the Church. Only the Father knows the 
moment when the Church is complete and the “fulness of the Gentiles” has come in -
(Romans 11:25). Acts 1:7 states that the times and seasons, or “when” events occur, 
“the Father hath put in his own power”. 
 
Until the Father decides when the Rapture will be, the moment of all future events is 
unknown even to the Son of God. In this age Holy Spirit is seeking a bride for Christ. 
When the bride is complete the Father will send His beloved Son into the air to call His 
bride to the wedding in heaven. The cry will go up, “Come up hither!” and we shall be 
forever with our heavenly bridegroom. 
 
The doctrine of imminence, the fact that Christ can return at any moment without the 
necessity of intervening signs or events, renders Premillennialism the most logical 
doctrine to embrace. These believers were expecting the Lord, and Paul, by the 
inspiration of the Holy Spirit, encouraged them to do so.   
 
King Charles and the Globalists are meeting September 18-19 at which they will plot 
how to accelerate goals of UN Agenda 2030 and the complete digitization of humanity.  
Every September when the UN meets for its opening session, New York City is ‘party 
time’.  It is the time when all 194 countries are represented for the UN’s announced 
agendas.  Restaurants, bars, clubs, brothels, theaters and shows are doing booming 
business.  Even catching a taxicab is hard to obtain.  When I worked for McGraw Hill 
Publishing, I was in the “Big Apple” on two such occasions and there is nothing like it 
when the elite of the world are all together in town.  
 
The World Economic Forum and United Nations are so concerned that the goals of 
Agenda 2030 Sustainable Development and the Great Reset (aka technocracy under a 
one-world beast system) are in jeopardy of not being fulfilled by the appointed date that 
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they called for a summit in September to discuss how they can kick-start their stalled 
totalitarian agenda. 
 
The September 18-19 Summit in New York will “mark the beginning of a new phase of 
accelerated progress towards the Sustainable Development Goals,” according to the 
U.N. website. 
 
The WEF, founded in 1971 by German economist and engineer Klaus Schwab at the 
behest of Prince Charles under the tutelage of Dr. Henry Kissinger, has said for years 
that by 2030 the people of the world will “own nothing,” that they will “have no privacy,” 
but they will somehow learn to like their evolving state of digital slavery.  In looking at 
the UK mandates being implemented currently will give you an idea of what is in store 
for the U.S. 
 
You will be living in a tiny apartment in a so-called smart city, where almost no one 
works, sitting back playing video games and drawing a universal basic income check 
from the government. The smart homes situated inside smart cities will be powered by 
artificial intelligence, an all-knowing force with a watchful eye on everyone’s activities, 
movement, even their thoughts. People will willingly eat bugs and artificial lab-grown 
meat as their source of protein in a universal effort to help the Earth “heal” itself through 
carbon neutrality. 
 
Never mind that in a world free of carbon, no plant life will be able to sustain itself and 
famine will claim the lives of millions. There will be a “lifesaving vaccine” for literally 
every form of sickness, and there will be plenty of that, as people submit to demands 
that they replace their natural human immune system with a man-made one 
powered by synthetic mRNA that takes over one’s body and completely changes 
its DNA. You’re no longer human. You’re TRANS-human, meaning you are 
transitioning or evolving into a higher life form that is part human and part machine. 
Humans will finally be able to “direct their own evolution” through advances in 
technology, says Schwab’s chief advisor, the Israeli historian Professor Yuval Noah 
Harari. 
 
In the wake of the Covid pandemic in 2020, Schwab and the WEF released a new 
book and agenda which they branded ‘The Great Reset,’ where they saw this 
massive crisis as a “narrow window of opportunity” to radically transform the 
world from physical and tangible to virtual and digital. Everything in this new 
world is connected, every appliance, every vehicle, every highway and light post, 
every home, every single body. Hence, the call for not only an Internet of Things 
but an Internet of Bodies. 
 
As Harari stated, the surveillance that humans fully accepted as part of the new 
normal during the pandemic would soon make the next great leap. He predicted, when it 
comes to surveillance “now it’s going under the skin.” 
 

https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N22/455/26/PDF/N2245526.pdf?OpenElement
https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N22/455/26/PDF/N2245526.pdf?OpenElement
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Harari said: “When people look back, the thing they will remember from the Covid 
crisis is that this is the moment when everything went digital …when everything 
became monitored.”  
 
But it’s more than just the UN and WEF who are behind the Great Reset of humanity 
and the pressure to change the way we live, forcing us into what they would call a 
higher state of consciousness in which, aided by artificial intelligence, we come into 
“harmony and balance” with nature, as stated on the Georgia Guidestones 
monument. The biggest pusher of this dystopian vision has been Prince Charles, whose 
coronation took place on May 6. 2023.   This will be a long but extremely important 
Blessed Hope by what it contains. 
 
There is more interesting information about why that date was set on May 6th, and it is 
getting more bizarre which I will share later in this Blessed Hope.  Before going there we 
need to look at old “sausage fingers” dabbling’s in the occult.  The source of some of 
the information that follows comes from Richard Cassaro April 6, 2016, an observer of 
the Masonic Secret Doctrine.  I will explain later the meaning and significance of the so-
called Masonic Secret Doctrine.  But it’s certainly not something that you want to tell 
your mother about.   
 
The book ‘Codeword Barbelon’ by P.D. Stuart reveals that the “Mason’s path to 
eternal life is the sexual violation of little children” on page 500.  In Freemasonry 
it is called the “Royal Secret” and in Roman Catholicism it is known as the 
“Secret Doctrine”.  From all that we know Prince Charles was violated as a child and 
that he has violated others as well.  From my education in seminary, there is a common 
expression which has also been used as a book title, ‘Hurt People, Hurt People’!  Think 
on that for a while as we dig into Prince Charles as Satan’s man!  That term translated 
means that victims of sodomy become themselves sodomites.  Prince Charles had a 
lengthy relationship with the late UK Disc Jockey Jimmy Savile, who was a pedophile of 
young boys!    
  
In September, 2006, Prince Charles publicly revealed what can arguably be called “the 
Secret Doctrine of the Occult” in a 16-minute long, specially-videotaped address to the 
Sacred Web Conference at the University of Alberta, in Edmonton, Alberta, Canada. 
The Conference was attended by approximately 420 people, including scholars and 
professors from across North America, Europe, Australia, and the Middle East. In this 
article, we´ll review his speech and provide a step-by-step explanation of his exposé of 
an ancient body of sacred teachings and hidden knowledge, parts of which have long 
been outlawed by the Catholic Church.   
 
None of us, with the possible exception of Donald Trump, is an exact reflection of the 
caricatures created by our relatives and rivals. Prince Charles, too, is more than just his 
awkward position in life. He is a complex human being, full of contradictory thoughts, 
feelings, emotions, interests, agendas and visions for the future. On top of that, he has 
received the very best education that comes with the money, power and prestige of 
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Prince Hood - an education that undoubtedly has afforded him direct access to 
privileged knowledge and secret traditions that the rest of us are denied. 
 
We can get a glimpse of this privileged knowledge by scrutinizing statements Prince 
Charles made during a specially-videotaped address he gave to the Sacred Web 
Conference in Alberta, Canada in 2006. Here, the soon-to-be King of England shows 
himself to be a serious thinker, historian and visionary, in delivering a message based 
on and consistent with what can only be called “The Secret Doctrine of the Occult” -
an esoteric tradition regarding the meaning of life and the human condition that´s been 
handed down for thousands of years by pagans, mystics, witches, sorcerers, magicians, 
and Freemasons; a tradition that´s long been outlawed by the Catholic Church. 
 
Prince Charles compares and contrasts the spirituality of Traditionalism (with its focus 
on the Perennial Philosophy) against the materialism of Modernity (with its reliance on 
science). He reaches his conclusions in favor of Traditionalism in a most spectacular 
way. By breaking down Prince Charles´s speech into the following list of eight quotes, 
and by changing the order of these quotes, we can clearly see the “Secret Doctrine of 
the Occult” (i.e., the Perennial Philosophy) to which Prince Charles refers. 
 
Again, just to be clear, Prince Charles´ quotes are here taken out of order but not out of 
context - a fact anyone can plainly see by reading a copy of the transcript of Prince 
Charles´ speech, posted below of the present article courtesy of the Sacred Web 
Conference.  Prince Charles is a gifted “word smith” who is ardently capable of saying 
something without being direct and to the point.  His partners in crime understand his 
message but the masses will never get what he has said even if they heard it or read it! 
 
The “Secret Doctrine of the Occult,” as proclaimed and explicated by Prince Charles, 
can be broken down into eight key points as follows: 
 
1) WE ARE DIVINE SPIRITUAL BEINGS, INFORMED BY AN ETERNAL SOUL 
 

 
 
 
 
2) ANCIENT CULTURES UNDERSTOOD THIS “TRADITION” OF THE SOUL 
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3) WE´VE LOST THIS “TRADITION” OF THE SOUL BECAUSE “MODERNISM” 
NOW PROMOTES ILLUSION (MAYA) OVER REALITY (BRAHMAN) 
 
 

 
 
 
 
4) THUS, WE NOW LIVE IN A DARK AGE; WE HAVE AMNESIA OF THE SOUL 
 
“Neither shall he regard the God of his fathers, nor the desire of women, nor 
regard any god: for he shall magnify himself above all.”  -(Daniel 11:37)  The Daniel 
passage is really a dark reference to the fact that the Antichrist embodies the mindset or 
worldview of the “PERENNIAL PHILOSOPHY”! 
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5) TO REDISCOVER OUR SOULS WE SHOULD SEEK THE “PERENNIAL 
PHILOSOPHY” 
 
 

 
 
The perennial philosophy originates from a blending of neo-Platonism and Christianity. 
Neo-Platonism itself has diverse origins in the syncretic culture of the Hellenistic period, 
and was an influential philosophy throughout the Middle Ages.  Pederasty in ancient 
Greece was a socially acknowledged romantic relationship between an older male (the 
erastes) and a younger male (the eromenos) usually in his teens. It was characteristic of 
the Archaic and Classical periods. The influence of pederasty on Greek culture of these 
periods was so prevalent that it has been called "the principal cultural model for free 
relationships between citizens." 
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6) MODERN “MATERIALIST” SCIENCE PALES IN COMPARISON TO THE 
PERENNIAL PHILOSOPHY 
 
 
Some scholars locate its origin in initiation ritual, particularly rites of passage on Crete, 
where it was associated with entrance into military life and the religion of Zeus. It has no 
formal existence in the Homeric epics, and seems to have developed in the late 7th 
century BC as an aspect of Greek homosocial culture, which was characterized also by 
athletic and artistic nudity, delayed marriage for aristocrats, symposia, and the social 
seclusion of women. Pederasty was both idealized and criticized in ancient literature 
and philosophy. The argument has recently been made that idealization was universal 
in the Archaic period; criticism began in Athens as part of the general Classical 
Athenian reassessment of Archaic culture. 
 
 

 
 
 
Scholars have debated the role or extent of pederasty, which is likely to have varied 
according to local custom and individual inclination. The English word "pederasty" in 
present-day usage might imply the abuse of minors in certain jurisdictions, but Athenian 
law, for instance, recognized both consent and age as factors in regulating sexual 
behavior. 
 
 
7) THE PERENNIAL PHILOSOPHY WILL HELP US REDISCOVER OUR SOULS VIA 
THE “BALANCE OF OPPOSITES”  
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8) CIVILIZATION RISES & FALLS IN ALTERNATING LIGHT (GOLDEN) & DARK 
AGES—BUT WE CAN “TRANSCEND” THE CURRENT DARK AGE BY FINDING 
OUR SOULS 
 
 

 
  
 
Richard Cassaro says, “As a lifelong student of the Secret Doctrine, I am extremely 
impressed with this speech; and I have a whole new respect for Prince Charles for 
actually expressing in a public forum things that would be frowned upon had they been 
said inside any university classroom in the Western world. 
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My first thought after reading this speech is that, as a result of his power and privilege, 
he´s been taught the Secret Doctrine. At that high echelon, he doesn´t even need to be 
a Freemason; not that the Freemasons hold any of this wisdom anymore anyway. My 
first-hand experience tells me that they don´t, definitely not! 
 
Generally, the names of British Masons are a closely-held secret. Other than the current 
patron, Prince Michael of Kent, we know about Peter Sellers, Arthur Conan Doyle and a 
few others. However, it is the case that past Princes of Wales have belonged to a 
Masonic order, and that Prince Charles had been invited to join. Although Charles 
publicly turned down that offer, his father, Prince Philip, is admittedly a Mason, albeit not 
an active lodge member. 
 
Even if Prince Charles decided against joining a lodge, it seems clear that his heart is in 
the right place. He has not only shown awareness of Masonic doctrines, as detailed 
above; he has also acted according to Masonic principles in his interactions with those 
whom he will one day be called upon to lead.” 
 
Richard Cassaro for some reason seems to have been deceptive in his remarks since 
Prince Charles is the Head of the Garter, the Senior Most high Freemason Lodge in the 
world, with all Masons worldwide subservient to Charles.  
 
The Most Noble Order of the Garter is an order of chivalry founded by Edward III of 
England in 1348. The most senior order of knighthood in the British honors system, the 
only decorations which outrank it in precedence are the Victoria Cross and the George 
Cross. The Order of the Garter is dedicated to the image and arms of Saint George, 
England's patron saint. 
 
Appointments are at the Sovereign's sole discretion, typically made in recognition of 
national contribution, service to the Crown, or for distinguished personal service to the 
Monarch. Membership of the order is limited to the sovereign, the Prince of Wales, and 
no more than 24 living members, or Companions. The order also includes 
Supernumerary Knights and Ladies (e.g., members of the British royal family and 
foreign monarchs). 
 
The order's emblem is a garter circlet with the motto “Honi soit qui mal y pense” (Anglo-
Norman for 'Shame on him who thinks evil of it') in gold script. Members of the order 
wear it on ceremonial occasions.  Prince Charles and his oldest son William sport the 
garter when in Royal uniform for affairs of State.  Picture below. 
 
Richard Cassaro offers some interesting commentary about old “sausage fingers”. As 
the 21st Prince of Wales and heir to the British throne, Prince Charles is one of the most 
praised and also one of the most vilified celebrities in the world. Some perceive him as 
open, kind, generous, humorous, and hard-working, an asset to the monarchy; while 
others see a deceitful, arrogant, selfish man who is out of touch, and out of his element 
when faced with the prospect of becoming King. 
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At the age of three, Prince Charles became the heir apparent to the British throne when 
his mother, Elizabeth, became Queen. Years later, his illicit affair with Camilla Parker 
Bowles during his marriage to Princess Diana made the future King Charles III a main 
go-to villain of the tabloid press, even though dueling memoirs and Daily Mail headlines 
seem to indicate that both he and Diana were unfaithful with equal vigor. He apparently 
preferred someone with a little more going on upstairs; and she satisfied her carnal lust 
and her equally intense desire for blowsy repartee with the strapping young bodyguards 
that surrounded the couple. 
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Reactions to Charles’ potential kingship run the gamut, but most reviews of his life so 
far are scathing to lukewarm. Not many people still believe the monarchy to be a 
relevant institution in 21st century Britain, and many who do support the institution dread 
the prospect of the British throne being filled with such an allegedly empty-headed man. 
The family of Dodi Al-Fayed has maintained that Charles and/or other Royal Family 
members created the situation that led to his and Princess Diana’s death. Conspiracy 
theorists such as Alex Jones and David Icke regularly accuse Prince Charles, on no 
apparent evidence, of bribery, pedophilia, and even deliberate, premeditated murder. 
Others blame him for not having the good luck of having his mother die in time for him 
to have a long and prosperous reign. Still others accuse him of shallowness, disrespect 
for his marriage vows and his responsibilities as a leader of the Church of England, and 
poor performance in the largely ceremonial role to which he has been consigned. They 
see him as a poor choice as a role model, and as a leader with the charisma of a 
follower. 
 
It would have been easy for Prince Charles to do nothing but sit home, enjoy his family’s 
vast painting collection, and from time to time cut a few ribbons or pop champagne 
bottles to mark important ceremonial occasions. Instead, he has chosen to pursue an 
active life in the service of humanitarian goals. The “Prince’s Trust,” which he organized 
in 1976, provides mentoring support, education, and training to disadvantaged youth: 
juvenile delinquents, people who have experienced long-term unemployment, and 
learning disabled youth. The Prince is no mere figurehead; he spends a great deal of 
time working with and listening to troubled teen-agers and young ex-cons.   
 
My decades experience as a pastor, teacher, counselor, is that “hurt ones” gravitate to 
those they can get close to!   In my seminary years, I did an internship at the Methodist 
Home of KY; I have been a substitute teacher in elementary and secondary schools.  I 
have worked as an instructional aide in vocational education and taught in a Bible 
college.  In every position I was required to be vetted as a condition of my employment. 
I doubt that Prince Charles has been vetted for his “work” with young boys.    
 
The Prince’s many interests include architecture, homeopathy, gardening, and Eastern 
religious traditions. He has called the Dalai Lama his “best friend.” The more I learn 
about him, the more I have come to admire him according to  Richard Cassaro. 
 
Richard Cassaro goes on to say, I’ve gotten in some hot water over being a “shill” for 
Freemasonry, which many of the conspiracy-minded feeble minds identify as a central 
villain in their theories of world domination. Yet, I have never hesitated to point out 
where I think Freemasonry has dropped the ball. I have also maintained, in the face of 
some resistance to members of the Order, that today’s Masons have completely lost 
sight of the ancestry and principal goals of the movement. However, I have never been 
afraid to honor the important contributions of the Masonic movement in delivering to us 
intact important information about our spiritual inheritance from the distant past, in the 
face of fierce persecution from forces much more entrenched and powerful than the 
loony-tunes Amen choirs of Icke and Jones. 
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I recognize in Prince Charles a fellow truth-seeker whose ascension to the British throne 
would be not a final nail in the coffin of democracy, but rather would represent a chance 
for a responsible, well-informed humanitarian voice to be heard above the din of right-
wing and left-wing demagogues. I respect his commitment to noble causes and his 
willingness to court controversy when he believes his views are correct. 
 
Here you can read the full text of Prince Charles´speech: 
 

An Introduction from His Royal Highness The Prince of Wales 
“In these uprooted times, there is a great need for constancy; a need for those who can 
rise above the clamor, the din and the sheer pace of our lives to help us to rediscover 
those truths that are immutable and eternal; a need for those who can speak of that 
eternal wisdom which is called the perennial philosophy. Looking at the programme for 
this Conference being organized by Sacred Web on the theme of “Tradition in the 
Modern World”, and at the list of speakers, I know that you will be hearing just this kind 
of teaching from just these kinds of people. Within the overall theme, there would seem 
to be a marvelous diversity of matters being discussed – matters related to religion, the 
arts, the economy, the environment and much else. 
 
Although, very sadly, I cannot be with you, I do want to say that I am always delighted to 
receive the latest issue of Sacred Web because, so often, I come across such deeply 
revealing and enlightening articles, rich in content and diverse in subject matter. In 
addition, through the work of the Temenos Academy, of which I am Patron, I have been 
fortunate to enjoy the writings of some of your colleagues – people such as Professor 
Seyyed Hossein Nasr and, of course, the late Dr. Martin Lings, whose presence 
amongst us is so profoundly missed. 
 
The Temenos Academy has been, and remains, closely associated with many of those 
who have written, and continue to write for Sacred Web and, indeed, for Sophia and 
other related journals.  From the beginning, with the launch of the original Temenos 
review, the Temenos Academy has not only been devoted to what its founders have 
referred to as “the arts of the imagination”, but has also been committed both to the 
perennial philosophy and to the notion that Man is, at root, a spiritual creature with 
spiritual and intellectual needs which have to be nourished if we are to fulfil our 
potential. Both of these matters are at the heart of the teachings of Sacred Web. 
 
Temenos Academy and Sacred Web are also, of course, dedicated to an exploration of 
the role of Tradition in the modern world, the subject of this Conference, and, indeed, to 
a critique of the false premises of Modernity – a critique set out in one of the seminal 
texts of the traditionalists, René Guénon’s The Reign of Quantity. Many find this 
teaching difficult, not least because it asks us to question our very mode of being; and 
perhaps because it asks us to question an ideology, in the form of Modernism, that has 
become so set in our minds that any other way of being seems in some sense fanciful 
and “unrealistic”. 
 



13 
 

However, the teachings of the traditionalists should not, in any sense, be taken to mean 
that they seek, as it were, to repeat the past – or, indeed, simply to draw a distinction 
between the present and the past. Their’s is not a nostalgia for the past, but a yearning 
for the sacred and, if they defend the past, it is because in the pre-modern world all 
civilizations were marked by the presence of the sacred.  As I understand it, in referring 
to Tradition they refer to a metaphysical reality and to underlying principles that are 
timeless – as true now as they have ever been and will be. And, by way of contrast, in 
referring to Modernism they refer to a particular (though false) definition of reality; a 
particular (though false) manner of seeing and engaging with the world that, likewise, is 
distinguished not by time, but by its ideology. 
 
In an article written in 1983 for the traditionalist journal ‘Studies in Comparative 
Religion’, Professor Nasr put it this way: 
 
“When we use the term ‘modern’ we mean neither contemporary nor up-to-date… 
Rather, for us ‘modern’ means that which is cut off from the Transcendent, from the 
immutable principles which in reality govern all things and which are made known to 
man through revelation in its most universal sense. Modernism is thus contrasted with 
tradition…; the latter implies all that which is of Divine Origin along with its 
manifestations and deployments on the human plane while the former by contrast 
implies all that is merely human and now ever more increasingly subhuman, and all that 
is divorced and cut off from the Divine source.” 
 
Most especially, therefore, we can see that it is the very timeless quality of these 
immutable principles of Tradition that makes its teachings so timely. 
 
For me, the teachings of Tradition suggest the presence of a reality that can bring about 
a reality of integration, and it is this reality that can be contrasted with so much of 
Modernism’s obsession with dis-integration, dis-connection and de-construction – that 
which is sometimes termed the “malaise of modernity”. Cut off at the root from the 
Transcendent, Modernism has become deracinated and has separated itself – and 
thereby everything that comes within its thrall – from that which integrates; that which 
enables us to turn towards and reconnect with the Divine. 
 
In this way, the loss of Tradition cuts to the very core of our being since it conditions that 
which we can “know” and “be”. For Modernism, by its unrelenting emphasis on the 
quantitative view of reality, limits and distorts the true nature of the Real and our 
perception of it. Whilst it has enabled us to know much that has been of material benefit, 
it also prevents us from knowing that which I would like to refer to as the knowledge of 
the Heart; that which enables us to be fully human. 
 
This dilemma is captured in ancient notions of balance and harmony; notions that are, 
for example, expressed in many guises in that wonderful Kabbalistic diagram of the 
Tree of Life. As the Temenos Fellow, Warren Kenton, so beautifully explains in his 
lectures to the students of the Academy, the teaching of the Tree of Life is that the 
“active” and the “passive” aspects of life, which on their own may lead to imbalance and 
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disharmony, must be, can only be, brought together in harmony by the influx into our 
lives of the Divine and the Sacred. Whether or not we interpret this image as an 
explanation of an outer or an inner orientation, it is in this way, and only in this way, that 
the forces, or characteristics, of expansion and constraint can be brought into balance. 
 
But, of course, in both the inner and outer dimensions of our lives, many of us, at 
present, experience the very imbalance and disharmony that this mystical framework, 
and, indeed, the teachings of mystics of all times, show to be harmful or, to use a 
contemporary term, “unsustainable”. 
 
And this leads me to a final and somewhat troubling matter that lies at the heart of 
Tradition and its critique of Modernism. None of us, I imagine, can fail to be conscious 
of, and be concerned about, those matters that might together be called “the 
environmental crisis of the twenty-first century”. Indeed, none other than Sir Martin 
Rees, the Astronomer Royal and President of the Royal Society, in his book Our Final 
Century, has said that: 
 
“…in the twenty-first century, humanity is more at risk than ever before from the 
misapplication of science. And the environmental pressures induced by collective 
human actions could trigger catastrophes more threatening than any natural hazards.” 
 
For many years, I have been trying – often in the face of relentless criticism and ridicule 
– to draw attention to some of the elements of this crisis and to the ways in which they 
are linked to conventional values. At times, when in optimistic mood, I am encouraged 
to believe that we can come to our senses in time and change our ways of being before 
we are obliged to do so by catastrophic circumstances. But I am afraid that I do not 
always take this view. Often, I find myself convinced of the warnings given not only by 
Sir Martin Rees but also, of course, by sages and mystics of all faiths and of all time; 
warnings of the coming of a Dark Age, an age in which our ignorance and arrogance – a 
dangerous combination, surely – will lead us, indeed may already have led us, towards 
catastrophe. The present examples of pestilence, flood, famine, storm and climatic 
disruption are surely evidence enough. At the very least, they seem to foretell of 
conditions of chronic imbalance and disharmony – no doubt as much a part of our inner 
as our outer condition. 
 
In all of this, the practice of modern science more or less ignores the question of what 
the ultimate goal and purpose of intelligence and knowledge is. Materialist science, it 
seems, more or less assumes that a continuous and progressive exploratory expansion 
of knowledge of the physical world will inevitably lead to a desirable end where all but a 
few of our problems will be solved. I note, however, that it does this in the face of very 
considerable evidence – evidence that science itself provides – that it will not. 
 
Indeed, our ignorance in these matters seems to me to be in direct proportion to our 
obsession with information. More than ever before, we have information from 
everywhere and about everything – and it is available to us literally at the press of a 
button. But information, often it would seem for its own sake, is not knowledge; and 
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knowledge is not wisdom. We have no lack of information but, with the loss of the 
values and principles of which Tradition speaks, we lose touch with that perennial 
wisdom to which this Conference is dedicated. In this, I am reminded of those prophetic 
lines from T. S. Eliot: 
 
Where is the life we have lost in living? 
Where is the wisdom we have lost in knowledge? 
Where is the knowledge we have lost in information? 
The cycles of Heaven in twenty centuries 
Bring us farther from God and nearer to the Dust. 
 
The traditionalist perspective is that we are living at the end of an historical cycle. At the 
beginning of this cycle all and every possibility is latent. However, as the cycle evolves 
or unfolds, these possibilities begin to manifest themselves in the world of time and 
space, beginning with the highest and gradually moving towards the lower. At the end of 
the cycle, the very lowest possibilities manifest themselves. The traditionalists tell us 
that at the cosmic level this process cannot be withheld or interrupted. It must take 
place. The cycle, they say, must exhaust itself before a new one can replace it. 
 
I know that this might seem to suggest that we are entirely the passive victims of this 
cosmic unfolding. However, as I understand it, the traditionalists would go on to say that 
if this were the only reality then all attempts to pursue and align ourselves with spiritual 
realities and experience would be in vain. And that cannot possibly be. Indeed, it is 
precisely on the individual plane and through our understanding of and attachment to 
traditional norms of metaphysical doctrine and spiritual practice that we can, in a 
measure, transcend the baleful influence of the descent that is the eventual exhaustion 
and end of our cycle of history and prepare ourselves and the world for the beginning of 
the next. It is in this way, and perhaps only in this way, that we can overcome the mind-
numbing despair of Modernism – not by false optimism, but by an understanding of and 
an attachment to the truly Real. 
 
I hope that some part of your deliberations at this Conference will address these issues 
and, perhaps, provide guidance for those of us who do not claim to be scholars. For 
much of my life has been, and remains, devoted to finding practical solutions to what, at 
first, seem to be impossible difficulties – and sometimes to speak for those whose 
voices are unheard amidst the clamor of Modernism. In this, I recognize that true action 
is dependent upon constant reflection – the redeeming aspect of the nature of harmony 
and balance. I pray that your deliberations will help in this task through not only 
describing the difficulties that we face, but also showing us the ways in which we might 
seek to make the necessary changes in our lives. 
 
Despite not being able to join you in Edmonton, I much look forward to reading the texts 
of the conference that will be delivered. I hope that you will also find inspiration from 
them and that they will be widely distributed and discussed, especially beyond those 
who already subscribe to the teachings of the traditionalists. Whatever our view, and 
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whatever our tradition, I am sure that we will have much to learn from your deliberations 
– I wish you a most harmonious Conference.” 
 
If you take time to read Prince Charles address, he wants to return the world to 
something of that was custom to the Greek and Roman era and his Perennial 
Philosophy, i.e., Pederasty man boy love relations. 
 
The British Royalty is tied in with this 13th Satanic Bloodline. Many of the American 
political leaders have been related to the British Royalty incl. George Bush and Dan 
Quayle.  This bloodline is known as the Merovingian’s, dating to the 4th century A.D. 
  
Remember that the House of Windsor is actually coming from as the German family 
tree: Saxe-Coburg and Gotha (Deutschland equals again the infamous Satanic 
number 666). In the United Kingdom, King George V changed the name from Saxe-
Coburg-Gotha to the House of Windsor in 1917.  The Queen was descended from Vlad 
Dracul, Prince of Wallachia and father of the original Dracula.  ELIZABETH equals 664 
in ASCII-Code (Computer Code).  Then add 2 for “the second” and you arrive at 666. 
 
The British Crown is even claiming they are sitting on the Throne of King David 
see www.prophecyhouse.com, from page 89 of Tim (Huckabee) Cohen’s book 
‘Antichrist and a Cup of Tea’. They even claim they are descendants of King Solomon, 
Jesus Christ himself (what blasphemy) and Mohammed. 
 
According to Burke’s Peerage, the Bible of the aristocratic and royal genealogy each 
election of an American president, incl. George Washington (1789) was won by the 
candidate with the most genes in relation to European royal genes. 33 of 42 of these 
people can be traced genetically back to two persons: Charlemagne (King), the most 
famous monarch, what we call today France, and Alfred the Great the King of England. 
 
There is a worldwide conspiracy being orchestrated by an extremely powerful and 
influential group of genetically-related individuals (at least at the highest echelons) 
which include many of the world's wealthiest people, top political leaders, and corporate 
elite, as well as members of the so-called Black Nobility of Europe (dominated by the 
British Crown) whose goal is to create a One World (fascist) Government, stripped of 
nationalistic and regional boundaries, that is obedient to their agenda. Their intention is 
to affect complete and total control over every human being on the planet and to 
dramatically reduce the world's population by 7.5 Billion people. While the name New 
World Order is a term frequently used today when referring to this group, it's more 
useful to identify the principal organizations, institutions, and individuals who make up 
this vast interlocking spider-web of elite conspirators. 
 
Now the British Empire today, contrary to what most Americans are misled to believe, is 
still an empire, but of a very special form. It's called the Commonwealth. Most people 
don't know how the British Empire functions. They think - they believe a silly fairy tale, 
that the British Parliament runs Britain. It's not true. They believe that the Queen of 
England is a figurehead. It's not true. They don't know what's going on. The Parliament 

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Saxe-Coburg-Gotha
http://www.prophecyhouse.com/
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is a joke. It's an adaptation, a reform of the Monarchy. It does not run the Monarchy. 
The Queen runs from the top down, through a Privy Council. Number One on the Privy 
Council, after the Queen, is the Church of England, the head of the Church of England, 
and then a whole lot of other people, about 500. These 500 people run the British 
Empire, including the apparatus of its old Colonial Office. The Colonial Office was never 
disbanded. They call it the Overseas Development Office now. The Crown Agents who 
ran the colonies still function. They operate whole countries around the world. The 
mercenary forces we see in Africa and elsewhere are British mercenary forces, under 
the personal, direct command of the Queen through a thing called the Corps of 
Commissionaires; that is, these are generally retired military veterans, officers and high-
ranking non-coms usually, both from the British Commonwealth system; that is, the 
various members of the British Commonwealth, or people like Americans, who are ex-
GI’s, officers and soldiers, who are, as was the case with Ollie North, and people like 
that, under George Bush, were recruited as mercenary auxiliaries within the British 
mercenary system. 
 

The Commonwealth Logo

 
 
The “Earth” consists of 36 fields and 64 rays. Add 1+2+3+…+36 and you get 666. 
 
The United Grand Lodge of England was long exposed as a Vatican Luciferian Order! 
http://illuminaticonfessions.squarespace.com/journal/2006/11/23/the-united-grand-
lodge-of-england-finaly-exposed-as-a-vatican-luciferian-order-.html  This link has been 
a disabled dead link sometime prior to the Queen’s death in September, 2022 and since 
the death of Princess Diana on August 31, 1997.  It was very informative of the actual 
relation between the English Royal Family/The United Grand Lodge of England (= the 

http://illuminaticonfessions.squarespace.com/journal/2006/11/23/the-united-grand-lodge-of-england-finaly-exposed-as-a-vatican-luciferian-order-.html
http://illuminaticonfessions.squarespace.com/journal/2006/11/23/the-united-grand-lodge-of-england-finaly-exposed-as-a-vatican-luciferian-order-.html


18 
 

Mother of all Regular Freemason Lodges) and the Vatican.  They are one tight knit 
bunch of Satanists. 
 
When Charles talks about the Great Reset and the goals of the UN it sounds more like 
a religion than anything else. Earth worship is a religion.  Scripture addresses this issue. 
God is the Creator of everyone and everything. God is independent, everyone and 
everything else is dependent upon God. Everyone and everything exist to glorify God. 
When we fail to worship the Creator, our only option is to worship the creation. 
 
When it comes to worship, there are only two options. One, we worship the Maker of all. 
Two, we worship something made by God, or people, like another person, pleasure, or 
sex. Romans 1:25-28, 32 says, “they exchanged the truth about God for a lie and 
worshiped and served the creature rather than the Creator, who is blessed 
forever!” 
 
Prince Charles beckons the world to follow his lead into this new religion. While he 
claims to be a Christian, he never mentions the Bible, God the Father, or Jesus Christ, 
the one who has the desire to save not the Earth but the souls of those who inhabit the 
Earth. The Luciferians believe they can create their own version of heaven on Earth 
without the God of the Bible, and this is the greatest deception they dangle in front of 
weak human beings.  Prince Charles is a pagan plain and simple.   
 
King Charles has his own page on the WEF website in which he outlines the “10 actions 
we must take to drive the green recovery.” These 10 actions are truly frightening were 
they ever to be fully implemented as they would allow for basically no freedom in a top-
down dictatorship that decides for us how all resources are to be allocated and used. 
 
Take, for example, number 4 on his list, in which he calls for what sounds like the 
formation of the Sustainability Police given the power to enforce “sustainability 
compliance” with one-world standards set by the 2015 “Paris Agreement.” He writes as 
follows: 
 
4. Rigorously work towards the provision of reliable data and actively advance the 
adoption of common metrics and standards, as for example in the IBC scorecard, in 
order to allow more informed assessments of sustainability compliance and 
opportunities for improvement, in particular with regard to alignment with the Paris 
Agreement. It is time now to move towards unified metrics and global standards, to 
encourage accelerated progress through uniformed benchmarking. 
 
And what about those of us who refuse to comply with these “global standards”? It will 
no doubt be off to the re-education camps, gulags, or maybe even off with our heads! 
 
But progress toward this supposedly new and better world that Prince Charles talks 
about is not moving fast enough to meet his expectations and the expectations of the 
WEF, the United Nations, Klaus Schwab, Yuval Harari, Bill Gates, Larry Fink, George 
Soros and the rest of the Luciferians who have managed to place their minions in the 

https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/11/prince-charles-the-10-actions-we-must-take-to-tackle-climate-change/
https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/11/prince-charles-the-10-actions-we-must-take-to-tackle-climate-change/
https://www.weforum.org/whitepapers/toward-common-metrics-and-consistent-reporting-of-sustainable-value-creation
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key positions of power throughout our institutions.  Craig Bong’s reports mention the 
frequent statement that we only have “seven” years left.  It is not known what the basis 
of his (Prince Charles) declarations are based upon.   
 
Schwab openly brags about having “penetrated the cabinets” of major nations with WEF 
puppets.  Despite all of this “progress,” things just aren’t moving fast enough for these 
psychopaths.  The WEF released a post saying that “civic participation is key to meeting 
UN sustainability targets” to fulfill the goals of “Agenda 2030.” 
 
The WEF wrote: 
“Attacks on civil society and civic freedoms threaten to unravel achievements in meeting 
the UN Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs). They are weakening action to tackle 
economic inequality, gender imbalances, corruption and environmental degradation.” 
 
So they have planned a special 2023 SDG Summit for September 18-19 in New York, 
where they will discuss the world’s shortcomings in meeting their 17 Sustainable 
Development Goals, calling the forum meeting “enormously significant,” as a select 
group of world leaders are expected to be in attendance. 
 
According to the U.N. website: 
“They will carry out a comprehensive review of the state of the SDGs, respond to the 
impact of multiple and interlocking crises facing the world, and provide high-level 
political guidance on transformative and accelerated actions leading up to the target 
year of 2030 for achieving the SDGs.” 
 
The U.N. posting goes on to say that: “The special edition of the report of the Secretary-
General entitled ‘Progress towards the Sustainable Development Goals: Towards a 
Rescue Plan for People and Planet’, the Advance Unedited version has been released.” 
 
The timing of this meeting will be significant. What other manufactured crises could be 
upon us by mid-September?  Firestorms around the world?  World War III? Food 
shortages and famine? Civil unrest?  Maybe all of the above. 
 
It really is amusing as well as being tragic listening to the globalists drone on about the 
world’s problems and how their solutions will take into account everyone’s best 
interests. Gender imbalances? These are the same people encouraging young children 
to be confused about what their gender even is. Environmental degradation? These are 
the folks who want all vehicles, all appliances, all lawn and garden tools, everything to 
run off of power generated by the electric grid, which cannot even sustain the current 
level of power needs, let alone if we all traded our gas-powered cars, gas stoves, leaf 
blowers, tractors, mowers, chainsaws, etc., for electric ones. And where do they plan on 
putting those toxic solar panels and lithium batteries after they outlive their useful life? 
What about those wind turbines that are killing birds and sea life? 
 
So don’t tell us about civic participation and sustainability and how you will give us a 
better world and all of the other lies. The globalists care only about one thing: 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=b4cDNyvrP40
https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/04/agenda-2030-civic-participation-sustainable-development-goals
https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/04/agenda-2030-civic-participation-sustainable-development-goals
https://www.un.org/en/conferences/SDGSummit2023
https://hlpf.un.org/sites/default/files/2023-04/SDG%20Progress%20Report%20Special%20Edition_1.pdf
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Domination and Control! They will do anything, tell any lie, to achieve it. And they 
wonder why there has been a breach of trust; why people around the world have had 
enough of the incessant lies, manufactured crises, arrogance and intolerance of 
dissenting views that come down from the globalists and their elitist institutions. 
 
I’m still reeling after learning the Greg Reese Report revealed that “blue” light has a 
frequency of 6.66.  But what I am going to share here is so bizarre that it cannot be just 
coincidence.  With what all I have shared about all the “666” markings it becomes a 
slam dunk for Prince Charles about the identity of Mr. “666” himself. 
 
The former Prince Charles of Wales was introduced to the world when he was but 20 
years of age during his Investiture ceremony back on July 1, 1969 (15 Tammuz, 5729), 
which was a full moon. 
 
Interestingly, we read about the false god Tammuz in Ezekiel 8:13-14. 
 
“He said also unto me, Turn thee yet again, and thou shalt see greater 
abominations that they do. Then he brought me to the door of the gate of the 
LORD’s house which was toward the north; and, behold, there sat women 
weeping for Tammuz." 
 
Tammuz was the ancient Sumerian god of vegetation and fertility whose death, 
according to legend, marked the turning of the seasons. Because women typically 
represented the more conservative element of the religious strata, the fact that the 
women had abandoned the true God of life for the false god of death shows the total 
penetration of pagan religion in Judah. 
 
Weeping for Tammuz was a Babylonian ritual marking the death and descent into the 
underworld of the Sumerian god Dumuzi. The mythological course of death and return 
for Tammuz was thought to be parallel to the annual rhythm of nature. 
 
This is very interesting indeed. Surely Prince Charles III, Mr. Nature as it were, is 
already known as the “green king” as he has been an environmental/climate hyper-
activist for five decades. His Coronation invitation actually features an image of the 
“green man” god, wearing a crown of thorns no less! 
 
When Prince Charles received his Investiture, his mother the Queen used this very 
expression and “the dragon gave him his power and his seat and great authority.” 
 
As revealed by the Hebrew dates above, both the Investiture of Prince Charles of Wales 
and his Coronation as King occurred during full moons. The Holy Spirit led me to 
investigate the precise duration of time between these two events.  I woke one morning 
at 3:00am and could not go back to sleep.  I was still awake 4:00am so I decided to get 
up and go to my computer in the room next to my bedroom.  I was editing a recent 
Blessed Hope for two hours and decided to go back to bed before daylight when my 
thoughts were fixed upon the ancient meaning and links to the Red Dragon of Prince 
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Charles coat of arms.  https://youtu.be/aqDFdGA0tvQ This is a common practice with 
me working at such hours. 
  
According to Revelation 13:2, the Red Dragon or Satan gives the Beast “his power 
and his throne and great authority”. Fulfillment: When Charles was formally 
inaugurated the Prince of Wales at Caernarfon Castle in 1969, he swore his Oath of 
allegiance on bended knees before the throne that represent the Welsh Red Dragon, 
after which he then sat on its right side.   
 
Prince Charles of Wales in Medieval Ceremony at Caernarfon Castle, and which was 
broadcasted via television all over the world, Prince Charles knelt before the throne that 
has Welsh Red Dragon on its back, a symbol which also was displayed on the banners 
of Caernarfon Castle. After kneeling down before this throne of Satan, he said the 
following words: “I, Charles, do become your liege man of life and limb and of 
earthly worship, and faith and truth I bear unto you, to live and die against all manner 
of folks.” After that, he sat down on the right side of that throne of Red Dragon, as a 
parody of Jesus Christ, who “sat down at the right hand of God” after His ascension -
(Mark 16:19). Because the Antichrist voluntarily kneels before the throne of Satan, the 
Devil also gives him “his power and his throne and great authority” as Satan 
already promised to Jesus if He had only agreed to bow to him -(Matthew 4: 9).  This is 
where the Investiture event becomes larger than life and takes on its dark spiritual 
meaning. 
 
From and including: Tuesday, July 1, 1969 Investiture of Prince Charles of Wales 
(Red Dragon) 
To, but not including: Saturday, May 6, 2023 Coronation of King Charles III of the UK. 
 
Result: 19,667 days 
 
As a lunar-based calendar, normal Hebrew months have either 29 or 30 days. The 
mean average, however, is not 29.50 days but rather 29.53. Plug 19,667 into your 
calculator and divide by 29.53 and this is what you get: “666”.  I triple checked my 
calculations still thinking this had to be a coincidence.  For weeks I searched and 
searched for an explanation as to why May 6th, 2023 was selected for the date of the 
Coronation of Prince Charles.  The answer is stunning to say the least.  It confirms 
Charles is governing events by the occult signature of Satan. 
 
From the time of the Queen’s death, the big question was, when will the Coronation 
date be and why so?  The curiosity of “Royal” watchers is endless.  The Queen’s 
personal physician was highly suspect that her death was from natural causes, since 
there were bruises on her wrists and hands indicating a struggle had taken place?  Back 
to the interesting calculation that resulted. 
 
Precisely “666” lunar cycles or Hebrew months. It seems that it was imperative that his 
coronation take place on May 6, 2023 of this year, not any other date.  Are you 

https://youtu.be/aqDFdGA0tvQ
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beginning to see the Satanic element in all of this build up to the coming “Confirming 
the covenant with the many?” 
 
How about this little detail?  The Coronation was on May 6, 2023. 
5+6+2+2+3 = 18 = 
6+6+6 = 
666 
 
In Greek and Hebrew Gematria, zeros carry only place location with no importance and 
are not included in Bible numerics. 
 
Everything we are learning about Prince Charles screams Satanic “Deception!” 2nd 
Thessalonians 2:1-12 “And then shall that Wicked be revealed...Even him, whose 
coming is after the working of Satan with all power and signs and lying wonders”.  
(2nd Thessalonians 2:8-9).  
 
Thus far we have seen the awfulness of Antichrist’s kingdom, and the fact that “power 
was given him over all kindreds, and tongues, and nations. And all that dwell 
upon the earth shall worship him” -(Revelations 13:7-8). We might ask, how could 
this man achieve such authority?  
 
It will be accomplished in three ways. First, he will use force. “As many as would not 
worship the image of the beast should be killed” -(Revelation13:15). Secondly, he 
will use coercion. “He causeth all…to receive a mark…that no man might buy or 
sell, save he that had the mark” -(Revelation 13:16-17). Thirdly, he will use deception. 
“With all...lying wonders” -(2nd Thessalonians 2:9). This last method will cause the 
majority of the world to follow Satan’s man. How will Antichrist Deceive?  
 
Paul says that Antichrist’s coming is “after the working of Satan” -(2nd Thessalonians 
2:9). Satan is the great deceiver. Christ said, “There is no truth in him...for he is a 
liar, and the father of it” -(John 8:44). Paul wrote of Antichrist: “Even him, whose 
coming is after the working of Satan with all power and signs and lying wonders, 
and with all deceivableness of unrighteousness in them that perish”  -(2nd 
Thessalonians 2:9-10). The Lord Jesus performed signs and wonders to convince the 
Jews that He was of the Truth. Antichrist will use demonic powers to lead people away 
from the Truth. We should not underestimate the supernatural power available to 
Antichrist and his false prophet. Genuine miracles will be performed so that “all the 
world wondered after the beast” -(Revelation 13:3). Ever since Adam and Eve, lies 
have been propagated concerning the truth of God and His Word, and many have 
followed blindly.  
 
In focus of the occult symbol of the 'Scallop'. As you can see from the picture, below, 
the red scallop is located on the "Eldest Son Label" which looks like three parallel horns 
turned upside down. "This particular mark of cadency also derives from the Black 
Prince, being the distinctive mark of all succeeding Prince of Wales..." (Tim 
Cohen, ‘Antichrist and A Cup of Tea’, pg. 124) 
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Thus, the Spencer red "scallop seashell" is located on the Windsor "Eldest Son Label". 
 

Did you know that, in the Occult 
Tradition, the scallop is a symbol 
of Lucifer? Please allow me to 
explain. 
 
Notice from the picture to the left, 
Aphrodite/Venus is shown coming 
out of the seashell, that is, being 
"born into existence" in much the 
same way that Buddhism teaches 
that Buddha was born out of the 
Oriental Lotus. In fact, the scallop 

seashell is equal to the Lotus and, as such, represents both Venus/Aphrodite.  In 
previous recent segments of his series I have stressed the importance of the planet 
Venus in Biblical astronomy as well as Prince Charles claim to that which belongs to the 
Lord Jesus Christ.  Occult writings teach that Venus is considered to be Lucifer. Listen 
to Dr. Cathy Burns explain.  Dr. Cathy Burns firmly links Aphrodite with Venus -- they 
are the same type of goddess! 
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"As just mentioned, Cupid (Eros) was the son of Venus (Aphrodite). From Eros we get 
the word 'erotic' and Venus was also considered to be the Roman goddess of erotic 
love." [Dr. Cathy Burns, "Masonic And Occult Symbols Illustrated", pg. 168] 
 
Dr. Cathy Burns now captures the essence of this belief that Venus is Lucifer, held by 
the ancient -- and modern -- occult practitioners. 
 
" 'Lucifer prepares man in all ways for the experience of Christhood and the 
Christ prepares man for the experience of God. But the light that reveals to us the 
presence of the Christ comes from Lucifer. He is the light giver. He is aptly named 
the Morning Star because it is his light that heralds for man the dawn of a greater 
consciousness. He is present when that dawn is realized ... Christ is the same 
force as Lucifer, but moving in seemingly the opposite direction'." [Dr. Burns, 
quoting David Spangler, ‘Finding Heaven On Earth’, New Age Journal, 
January/February 1988, Vol. 4, Issue 1, reprinted in "Masonic And Occult Symbols 
Illustrated", pg. 188]   This explains why Cardinal Jesuit/Mason Carlo Martini as the 
Vatican consultant to the translating committee for the NIV or New International Version 
of the Bible was fixated on removing “Lucifer” from Isaiah 14:12 in the KJV to “Morning 
Star” in the new NIV back in the late 1970s. 
 
Dr. Burns then concludes: "Of course, quotes like this aren't really surprising since 
Masons themselves ... tell us that Lucifer (or Venus) is the Light-bearer and the 
Morning Star. Blavatsky writes about the Druids, Magi, Zoroastrians, greeting the 
Morning Star -- the beautiful Venus-Lucifer." [Ibid.] 
 
Therefore, the symbolism of the seashell in the occult tradition is quite plain: 
 

Seashell = Aphrodite = Venus = Lucifer 
 
Therefore, this red scallop clearly identifies the Spencer Family as being deeply 
Illuminati. In fact, the Spencer Family has a purer Illuminati family genealogy than the 
Windsor Family. For this reason, Prince Charles sought out Diana to be his wife, so she 
could bear their "Eldest Son", Prince William. If Prince William turns out to be history's 
Antichrist, he will have a purer occult genecology than his father, Charles. Remember, 
Prince William was born on 21 June 1982, on Summer Solstice, one of the most 
important days in the annual Satanic calendar. Listen: 
 
"Midsummer, Druidic festival of Alban Hefin, Anglo-Saxon Litha, is the longest 
day and the seventh station of the year, the time of sanctification ... This is also 
the Day of All Heras in the women's mysteries. 'Heras' are women who have 
achieved full spiritual communion with the Great Goddess." ("The Pagan Book of 
Days", pg. 81) 
 
The Garter is "the world’s oldest surviving order of chivalry." This is entirely true. It is 
also the most important of the many order of knights in Great Britain. 
 

https://www.cuttingedge.org/detail.cfm?ID=9
https://www.cuttingedge.org/detail.cfm?ID=9
https://www.cuttingedge.org/detail.cfm?ID=9
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2) "Established in 1348 by King Edward III ... the Order of the Garter is England's (and 
Europe's) most prestigious and exclusive 'Christian' order of chivalry..." (Ibid., Page 
130) 
 
Notice that Tim Cohen places the word 'Christian' in quotation marks, denoting that he 
does not believe that the Order of the Garter is genuinely Christian in any way, shape or 
form. You will soon see why Cohen believes that this Order is Satanic, not Christian! 
 
3) "The informal creation of the Round Table after the great tournament at Windsor in 
1344 was translated, in 1348, into the Order of the Garter -- 24 young men plus the King 
and his eldest son..." (Ibid., Page 131) 
 
As Cohen later states, this organization of the Order of the Garter seems to mimic the 
Biblical organization in Heaven. Let us read in the Book of Revelation: "At once I came 
under the Holy Spirit's power, and behold, a throne stood in heaven, with One 
seated on the throne ... Twenty-four other thrones surrounded the throne, and 
seated on these thrones were twenty-four elders (the members of the heavenly 
Sanhedrin), arrayed in white clothing, with crowns of gold upon their heads. Out 
from the throne came flashes of lightning and rumblings and peals of thunder, 
and in front of the throne seven blazing torches burned, which are the seven 
Spirits of God the sevenfold Holy Spirit." -(Revelation 4:2,4-5; Parallel Bible, 
KJV/Amplified Bible Commentary). 
 
These 24 elders sit on their thrones with God the Father and God the Son (Jesus) 
seated on their thrones. Thus, it seems logical that this Order of the Garter organization 
of 24 Knights "plus the King and his eldest son" is mimicking the similar arrangement of 
thrones in Heaven. Satan has always loved to mimic God in all matters, so we should 
not be too surprised about this particular organizational structure! 
 
4) What kind of an organization is the "Order of the Garter"? 
 
"What is publicly known of the Garter ceremony evidences the fact that it remains a 
mixture of the holy with the profane..." (Ibid., Page 133) 
 
Of course, the Bible absolutely forbids mixing the profane with that which is holy in 
God's sight. 
 
"The priests shall teach My people the difference between the holy and the common or 
profane, and cause them to distinguish between the unclean and the clean." (Ezekiel 
44:23) 
 
God killed priests in the Old Testament who mixed the profane and the holy in the 
Tabernacle. Here we see that the rituals of the Order of the Garter are said to be mixing 
the holy and the profane, which is exceedingly typical of the Satanic Secret Societies of 
the Illuminati. Antichrist will perform the ultimate abomination of mixing the holy and the 
profane, when he enters into the Holy of Holies and defames it in the manner described 
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in Daniel 9:27 and by our Lord in Matthew 24:15-22, an act of introducing the profane in 
the Holy Place which shall cause God to unleash His most fearsome of all judgments. In 
fact, Matthew 24:21, Jesus tells us that the anger which God feels from Antichrist's 
actions will produce the "great tribulation, such as was not since the beginning of 
the world to this time, no, nor ever shall be." 
 
Therefore, it is a very big prophetic deal for a secret society like the Order of the Garter 
to "mix the holy and the profane"! 
 
Now, let us examine the role of the Order of the Garter in the world of the Illuminati, 
those men and women who are "Illuminized" by Masonic or other secret society rituals 
to become the "Perfected Man" capable of finally bringing the peoples of the world into 
the Luciferic New World Order. 
 
5) "The Order of the Garter is not only responsible for the creation of the modern 
Illuminati ... but it also heads and controls the Shadowy 'Committee of 300'." (Ibid., Page 
136) 
 
What, you say, is the Committee of 300? Most people have never heard of this very 
occult, and very powerful, organization. 
 
"The 'Committee of 300' is a supranational organization whose express purpose ... is to 
facilitate the creation of a Luciferic New World Order ... Britain is in charge of our 
government .. The plain truth is that the United States has fought in 5 wars this century 
for, or on behalf of, the infamous 'Committee of 300'." (Ibid., Page 140) 
 
The world population has never been so great, nor the number of false religions so 
many, and countless millions are blindly following all manner of lies on their way to a 
Christless eternity. It is little wonder that multitudes will be deceived when the False 
Prophet “maketh fire come down from heaven on the earth in the sight of men”, 
and has “power to give life unto the image of the beast (antichrist), that the image 
of the beast should both speak, and cause that as many as would not worship the 
image of the beast should be killed” -(Revelation 13:13-15). We should remember, 
however, that God will still be at work during the Great Tribulation.  
 
The phrase “maketh fire come down from heaven on the earth in the sight of 
men”, registers with me as Directed Energy Weapons (DEW) which allude to burning 
out the people of God.   
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We are now in the midst of extreme terror by fire, and this is being perpetuated 
worldwide, without any regard whatsoever for the victims of this attack on humanity. The 
Maui fires, especially in Lahaina, were it seems, completely staged and intentional. The 
people there were purposely blocked by police from leaving, and sent in circles in the 
middle of this deliberate and willful murder of innocents. These fires were targeted, as 
certain State buildings, large complexes, and multi-million dollar homes were spared, 
while directly in the line of the fires that magically leapt over these State-protected 
areas. The anomalies present are many, and of course said to be ‘unexplainable,’  but 
coincidences do not happen in huge numbers all at the same time in a manner that is 
only advantageous to the State’s abominable intentions. The evil governor of 
Hawaii,  Josh Green, announced immediately, that he intended to capture as much land 
as possible for State control, while the people with no homes and unfound dead family 
members were abandoned. The obvious nature of this is so clear and stark, as the 
State had long ago decided to steal this land for its own use, so murdering likely 
thousands was the price paid, without any regard from the scum in government and its 
police partners who allowed this to happen. This was a directed war against Lahaina. 
 
Extremely suspicious fires are being ignited all around the world, and most of those 
being reported are of a very dubious nature. California has had its share, as has 
Canada, and many look to be intentional, and are burning at extremely high 
temperatures with high wind. This is indicative of the effects of many years of spraying 
metals, chemicals, and poisons in the form of geoengineering via chemical trails. 
The same is happening still in Canada and many places in the U.S. Maui was just the 
latest, and of course, the most devastating concerning human life. Greece has been 
burning for some time now, and all indications are that those fires were intentional as 
well. Turkey is also engulfed in flames. Multiple fires in Chinese cities are also highly 
questionable. This is the State’s preferred method of terror currently, and fits in perfectly 
with their complete scam of ‘climate change,’ which is the impetus at this point for all 
plans of global takeover. 

https://www.bitchute.com/video/Xeg03bATIPZU/
https://www.bitchute.com/video/Xeg03bATIPZU/
https://www.naturalnews.com/2023-08-22-hawaii-governor-josh-green-state-acquire-land.html
https://www.naturalnews.com/2023-08-22-hawaii-governor-josh-green-state-acquire-land.html
https://www.globalresearch.ca/direct-energy-weapons-create-forest-brush-fires/5828967
https://www.globalresearch.ca/smith-pledges-arson-investigation-into-175-wildfires-no-known-cause/5822082
https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-66612781
https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-66612781
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NuCMcSsye7w
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Arson is a factor in most of these fires, but who are the arsonists, and why is this 
happening around the world at the same time? There are many signs that lead to the 
conclusion that these fires have been set in multiple ways, and purposely, including by 
directed energy. One of the Air Force’s Directed Energy Directorates is actually in Maui, 
but that should surprise no one.  
 
Many of these fires are said even by the State to be intentionally set by individuals, but 
why would so many people set murderous fires if they were not commissioned to do so? 
What is the State’s role in these terrorism events? Obviously, pandemics, fires, directed 
storms, chemical spills, and wars, among many other atrocities, fit into the narrative of 
global governance, as all these things lead to mass control of populations, and the State 
stands to take over more people and property at every turn. There are just too many so-
called coincidences to ignore, even for those who continually hide from the truth. The 
State is definitely involved heavily in many areas of terrorism, including domestic 
terrorism, and is using these homicidal policies to its murderous advantage. 
 
The sad truth of the matter is that this is just the beginning, and more acts of terror loom 
in our future. The ruling class and government will continue their quest of intimidation 
and murder so long as the masses put up with it, and no obvious sign of real dissent 
has emerged from this hapless population. Yes, there is talk, and some pushback at the 
extreme margins, but no real majority resistance has ever shown up to date. 
 

https://peggyhall.substack.com/p/proof-of-dews-on-maui
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God’s power is infinite, and He never leaves Himself without a witness. The 144,000 
Jewish men, sealed by God, will proclaim the Gospel of the Kingdom during the first half 
of the 7-year Tribulation. The Gospel of the Kingdom is that Christ is about to come and 
establish His kingdom. It is the same message as was preached by John the Baptist, 
the Lord Jesus and the disciples; “Repent, for the kingdom of heaven is at hand” -
(Matthew 4:17). Acceptance with God will be, as always, by virtue of Christ’s finished 
work on the cross. Peter wrote that God is “not willing that any should perish, but 
that all should come to repentance” -(2nd Peter 3:9). The Gospel preached on the 
day of Pentecost was: “whosoever shall call on the name of the Lord shall be 
saved” -(Acts 2:21).  
 
Satan’s delusion, no matter how powerful, is no excuse for rejecting the Truth. Every 
man or woman has a free will and must ultimately decide his or her eternal destiny. 
Sadly, many will reject the Gospel of the Kingdom preached to them and choose to 
believe the lies of the “man of sin”. Paul wrote: “Because they received not the love 
of the truth, that they might be saved... God shall send them strong delusion, that 
they should believe a lie” -(2nd Thessalonians 2:11). Many Gentiles will be saved 
during the Tribulation, but many will be deceived by the Antichrist.  That deception has 
been huge since Prince Charles launched his Climate Eco-Salvation agenda in 1992, 
and millions have been deceived by the hoaxed Sustainable Development Goals. 
 
Those pesky rumors about Charles’ gay lovers may be speculation but this allegation is 
supported by several eyewitness testimonies. Princess Diana herself allegedly talked 
about it on secretly recorded videotapes a few months before her death. The BBC’s 
cameraman who shoot them, told about them to the press in 2003 and their existence 
has also been confirmed by the most recent reports.  
 
According to reports, Prince Charles hired Julius Kroll, one of the world’s foremost 
private detectives, to find these secret videos tapes, but they were buried at Diana’s 
order at a bank vault in the United States, to an unknown location. In addition to this, we 
have the case of Charles’ former servant George Anthony Smith, a man who before his 
death claimed to have been raped by Michael Fawcett, whom Smith also claimed to be 
Charles’ gay lover. Charles’ servants also tried to silence him with bribes but he refused 
a payoff.  
 
Why did the media not focus on this story, but brought headlines of President Trump’s 
alleged payoff to porn star Stormy Daniels over his extramarital but consensual one 
night stand with her some 13 years ago? Is the consensual extramarital relationship 
between two adults bigger scandal than Charles’ conspiracy with Michael Fawcett to 
conceal the rape of a male servant? Princess Diana also spoke in these alleged tapes 
about the sadistic, “Caligula-like” sex orgies between the royal servants that Charles 
tolerated in his royal household (see the original report from 2003 here: 
http://rense.com/general44/tapes.htm)  
 

http://rense.com/general44/tapes.htm
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However, when Charles, the heir to the throne, hit rock bottom following his separation 
from Princess Diana in 1992, he spoke out to Jonathan Dimbleby for an authorized 
biography. 
 
The book painted a picture of a lonely little boy who barely saw his parents and was 
miserable after being forced to attend the same strict Scottish boarding school as his 
father, Prince Phillip. 
 
Dimbleby stated that both the Queen and Philip were emotionally distant. 
 
As a child, Dimbleby wrote that Charles was “easily cowed by the forceful personality of 
his father,” whose rebukes for “a deficiency in behavior or attitude… easily drew tears.” 
 
Friends who spoke with Charles’ permission also described the Duke of Edinburgh as 
“belittling” and even “bullying” to his son. Charles was less harsh about his mother, 
whom he dubbed her “not indifferent so much as detached.” 
 
At age 20, Charles was asked whether his father had been a “tough disciplinarian” and 
if he had been told “to sit down and shut up,” Charles replied: “The whole time, yes.” 
 
Asked as he was approaching his 21st birthday to describe the moment he first realized 
that he was heir to the throne, Charles made it clear that had also struggled with his 
life’s destiny — much as his youngest son later would. 
 
“I think it’s something that dawns on you with the most ghastly inexorable sense… and 
slowly you get the idea that you have a certain duty and responsibility,” he said. 
 
The Queen’s firstborn, Charles Philip Arthur George, was born on November 14, 1948. 
Although he was born into privilege, the future king barely saw his parents as a toddler. 
His mother was 22 when he was born, and as Princess Elizabeth, she travelled abroad 
on official trips or spent time with Philip, who was then an officer in the Royal Navy and 
stationed in Malta.  When she was just 25, she was crowned Queen following the death 
of her father, King George. 
 
As writer Sally Bedell Smith later recounted, neither parent was physically 
demonstrative. 
 
She wrote in Vanity Fair: “That lack of tactile connection was achingly apparent in May 
1954, when the Queen and Prince Philip greeted 5-year-old Charles and 3-year-old 
Anne with handshakes after an absence of nearly six months on a tour of 
Commonwealth nations. Martin Charteris, Elizabeth’s onetime private secretary, 
observed that Charles ‘must have been baffled by what a natural mother-son 
relationship was meant to be like.'” 
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Among Dimbleby’s claims in his book, “The Prince of Wales: A Biography,” he said 
Charles was forced into his loveless marriage to Princess Diana by his father.  Philip 
wanted a male heir to the throne! 
 
At the time, Philip responded by telling the Daily Telegraph: “I’ve never discussed 
private matters and I don’t think the Queen has either. Very few members of the family 
have.” 
 
Charles tried to make amends in a TV documentary tribute to the Queen on her 
Diamond Jubilee in 2012. 
 
Home movies depicted an idyllic childhood at the family’s country estates at 
Sandringham, in Norfolk, and Balmoral, in Scotland.  
 
Talking to Shepard, Harry condemned the parenting style that has been passed down 
through the royal family, adding: “I don’t think we should be pointing the finger or 
blaming anybody, but certainly, when it comes to parenting, if I’ve experienced some 
form of pain or suffering because of the pain or suffering that perhaps my father or my 
parents had suffered, I’m going to make sure I break that cycle so that I don’t pass it 
on.” 
 
Prince William turned 30 years of age on June 21, 2012. Why is this particular age 
important? The age of 30 is the Jewish minimum age for a man to be a Rabbi. 
Therefore, if Prince William is to convince the Jewish Orthodox priests and the Jewish 
people that he is their long-awaited Messiah, he must be at least 30 years of age.  
 
Now you know why Royal doctors induced Princess Diana so she would give birth to 
William precisely on Summer Solstice, June 21, 1982!   Diana Spencer was Jewish, and 
the Spencer family is even more occult than the Windsor’s.  This is another story but the 
fact is the Royals sought out the right pedigree for Charles to marry and produce a male 
“heir” to the throne and be a replacement if for some reason Charles would not be able 
to fulfill his Satanic role and needed to step aside for William to continue the mission of 
Satan.  Could this be the reason why Charles stresses only “seven” years left? 
 
With Charles today, we can expect major events in the coming weeks ahead, not the 
least of which is the importance of the Rapture of Bible-believing Christians.  We are not 
talking years brothers and sisters in Christ.  My bet is still on September 19th and I do 
not expect you to fully understand.  Keep in mind that I began studying Bible prophecy 
(History told in advance) on June 8th, 1967 probably before some of you were born. The 
background of my view would require a book equal in size to Tim (Huckabee) Cohen’s 
‘Antichrist and a Cup of Tea’.  The Prince from what I have shared is deep into the 
occult, and in many mysterious ways through the symbols and images that convey his 
secret roots!    
 
No matter how this cake is sliced, Prince Charles will be confirming a Covenant with the 
Many shortly!  Of that there is no doubt whatsoever.    
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In ‘The Lost Keys of Freemasonry’, Manley Palmer Hall, who is widely respected by 
Freemasons as one of their supreme authorities, stated: 
 
"The true Mason is not creed-bound. He realizes with the divine illumination of his lodge 
that as a Mason his religion must be universal: Christ, Buddha or Mohammed, the name 
means little, for he recognizes only the light and not the bearer. He worships at every 
shrine, bows before every altar, whether in temple, mosque or cathedral, realizing with 
his truer understanding the oneness of all spiritual truth." 
 
Masons reject Christ as "the way." As Hall says, “the name means little.” 
 
However, as every true Christian knows, this is one of Satan’s greatest lies. The Word 
of God tells us that salvation is found only in the name of Jesus Christ: 
 
“And this is His commandment: that we should believe on the name of His Son 
Jesus Christ...” -(1st John 3:23); “...for there is no other name under heaven given 
among men by which we must be saved.” -(Acts 4:12) 
 
Christians need to understand that the people who rule this world are NOT Christian – 
though they often pretend to be. They worship another god and loath Christianity, 
Christ, the Cross of Calvary, the blood of the Lamb, the Resurrection, and the LORD 
God of Abraham, Isaac and Jacob. They are busily preparing the scenario set out in the 
Book of Revelation, where their ‘messiah’ or godman takes on human form and rules 
over the entire earth. 
 
In order to make this possible they are working hard behind the scenes to create a 
unified global system of governance (‘If you build it, he will come’). Since their messiah 
has no power against Jesus Christ, they are also determined to radically reduce the 
number of true believers, chiefly by getting professing Christians to adopt a soft, New 
Age version of ‘Christianity’ which has no power to save.  I refer to this segment as 
“Churchianity!”  They are the cafeteria Christian crowd, enshrined in the trappings of 
man’s religion! 
 
The Power Elite controls much of Europe and North America through Freemasonry. 
However, many national and world leaders pretend to be Christian in order to retain the 
confidence of the public. Most Presidents of the United States during the past hundred 
years or so was a high-ranking Freemason or a member of a secret occult society. 
 
For example, both George Bush senior and George Bush junior pretended to be 
Christians when in fact they were initiated members of the Society of the Skull & Bones, 
a dark Luciferian fraternity based at Yale University. The god of Freemasonry is Lucifer, 
the Light Bearer, the beguiling ‘angel of light’ face that Satan presents to his acolytes. 
The British like to refer to him as Helios or Apollo, the sun god of Greek mythology. 
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13 Reasons Why The Plandemic 2.0 Perps Are Launching The Eris Bioweapon 
Right Now 
Posted on September 2, 2023 by State of the Nation 
 

How OPERATION SCARIANT 2023 is being used to launch Plandemic 2.0 
______________________________________________________________________ 
State of the Nation 
Plandemic 2.0 is an integral piece of the Great Reset implementation plan and 
New World Order agenda to be executed in earnest this Fall of 2023. 
 
OPERATION SCARIANT, which features the extremely ‘scary’ Omincron 
subvariant known as Eris, is the main show for folks who are still captivated by 
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this ridiculous government-sponsored but extremely serious genocidal 
enterprise. 
 
Nevertheless, there are numerous reasons why the Khazarian genocidal 
bioterrorists are hell-bent on rolling out Plandemic 2.0 this Fall.  The following list 
presents only some of the most significant NWO goals, WEF objectives and WHO 
targets. 
 
(1) To cover up the massive excess death numbers directly resulting from the 
ongoing Covid vaccine genocide across America (and global depopulation 
scheme) 
 
(2) To stealthily kill vaccinated children who are now much more vulnerable to the 
bacterial infections associated with Eris (aka Omicron [B.1.1.529] a subvariant of 
SARS-CoV-2 
 
(3) To intensify the slow-motion slaughter of vaccinated 20 to 45 year-olds who 
are now much more susceptible to myocarditis, pericarditis, blood clots and 
other fatal heart ailments 
 
(4) To further turbo-charge the numerous medical ailments and health conditions, 
chronic diseases and autoimmune syndromes, psychological disorders and 
psychiatric illnesses across the entire population, all of which have seen HUGE 
upticks post-Covid vaccination 
 
(5) To murder as many retirees as possible in order to reduce the Social Security 
& Disability, Medicare and Medicaid rolls 
 
(6) To massacre as many individuals, who suffer from multiple comorbidities 
and/or terminal diseases, who are still living after Plandemic 1.0 
 
(7) To eliminate as many Baby Boomers as possible as well as the Beat 
Generation elderly, especially the anti-establishment types 
  
(8) To provide maximum distraction from the many Democrat crime sprees being 
investigated by the House 
 
(9) To divert the attention of the electorate from the multiple crime waves 
perpetrated by the Biden Crime Family and especially by the POTUS Imposter and 
Criminal-in-Chief  
 
(10) To create maximum chaos, confusion and conflict throughout the last year of 
the 2024 election cycle so that the Democrats can steal yet another POTUS 
election, as well as to set the stage for a long-planned American Bolshevik 
revolution 
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(11) To provide a pretext to deploy yet another highly weaponized and lethal 
Covid ‘vaccine’ by which to rapidly intensify Plandemic 2.0. 
 
(12) To significantly supercharge the previously administered kill shots, clot 
shots and cancer shots thereby increasing SADS and SIDS as well as  excess 
deaths across the board 
 
(13) To sufficiently scare the American people back into the same space of 
extreme fear and anxiety about the COVID-19 contagion so they will fully submit 
to the Covid Super Vaccination Agenda (and demand that everyone they know get 
vaxxed to the max)   

~~~ END OF STORY ~~~ 
 
 
  
CHRIS MORRISON | THE DAILY SCEPTIC | AUGUST 31, 2023 
London Mayor Sadiq Khan’s Ulez punch-down on cars and vans owned by the 
less affluent is just one example of the attacks planned against town dwellers 
living in modern industrial societies. Khan is the current chairman of C40, a 
global network of city mayors backed by numerous hard-Left billionaire 
foundations. Removing cars from cities is just one of its aims. In a Headline 
Report published by the group in 2019 and re-emphasized earlier this year, a 
“progressive” target for 2030 was set of a daily per person allowance of 44g of 
meat (enough for two small meatballs), a daily limit of 2,500 calories, (less than 
the ration in the Second World War), one short haul flight every three years, eight 
new clothing items a year and private cars available for only one in five people. 
This “pioneering piece of thought leadership” was said to seek a “radical, and 
rapid, shift in consumption patterns”. 
 
When the report about future urban consumption was first published in 2019, it 
received little publicity in the media. Some of its proposals looked a bit cranky 
even for mainstream publications. For instance, under an “ambitious” 2030 
target, the mayors looked to ban meat and private vehicles altogether. But 
groundwork was clearly being laid. Mark Watts, executive director of C40, 
observed that average consumption-based emissions in the wealthier C40 cities 
must fall by “two thirds or more” by 2030. It was said that reducing vehicle 
ownership would lead to significant reclamation of roads and 25,000 klms of 
cycle lanes. This plan is now well advanced since the Covid lockdowns provided 
cover for mass street closures. Recent years have also seen large increases in 
cycle lanes, and of course the Ulez war on those driving older vehicles, not 
necessarily by choice. 
 
Signatory cities are committed to “high impact accelerators”, which include 
creating low or zero emissions zones along with “implanting vehicle restrictions 
or financial incentives/disincentives such as road use or parking charges”. An 

https://dailysceptic.org/2023/08/31/sadiq-khans-green-globalist-gang-suggests-daily-44g-meat-allowance-and-rations-lower-than-second-world-war/
https://www.c40.org/
https://c40.my.salesforce.com/sfc/p/#36000001Enhz/a/1Q000000MdxA/V3QLW6RLSz3O1N7QGaBkJC_ezIfKteg_zgIe5o57GFI
https://www.c40.org/news/consumption-emissions-report-spotlight/
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early sighting here, perhaps of Khan’s suspected wish to implement road pricing 
after his Ulez infrastructure is in place. 
 
There is also an early sighting of unsourced statistics with a claim that eating 
less meat and more vegetables and fruit could prevent 160,000 annual deaths 
associated with diseases such as heart attacks, diabetes and strokes in C40 
cities. It is not immediately clear if these deaths actually occur in such precise 
numbers, or whether they are a Ulez-style ‘statistical construct‘. 
 
Over 100 cities around the world are part of the C40 network and they are 
required to sign up to “performance-based requirements” based on a number of 
leadership standards. One of these standards specifies that they must innovate 
and start taking inclusive and resilient action, “to address emissions beyond the 
direct control of city government, such as associated with goods and services 
consumed in their city”. The largely unpublicized C40 operation is backed by 
finance and support from many well-known green foundations including Climate 
Works, Hewlett, IKEA, Oak, FR and Clinton. Three “strategic funders” are 
identified including Christopher Hohn’s Children’s Investment Fund Foundation, 
a major financial contributor to Extinction Rebellion. Another strategic funder is 
Bloomberg Philanthropies, whose controller Michael Bloomberg, the former 
mayor of New York, is president of the C40 board. 
 
Of course interest is now growing in what all these people have been smoking 
over the last few years, as the Con/Lab green blob (different countries, different 
mainstream political combinations) organize to de-industrialize and cut human 
progress in the name of tackling a supposed ‘climate crisis’. The C40 Headline 
Report gives clear guidance of the scale of economic and societal change 
required under a collectivist Net Zero agenda. U.K. Fires is an academic project 
funded by the British Government, and it also gives a brutal assessment of life 
under what it terms absolute net zero carbon dioxide emissions. Again it is not 
discussed much in the public prints, but the Daily Sceptic has reported on its 
findings. These include no flying and shipping by 2050, drastic cuts in home 
heating, bans on beef and lamb consumption and a ruthless purge of traditional 
building materials such as bricks, glass, steel and cement. Such is the admirable 
honesty on display in their reports that they note these building materials can be 
replaced with “rammed earth” – mud huts for the lower classes in other words. 
 
Sadiq Khan has been badly shaken by a popular uprising against his hated Ulez 
scheme. Backing in his own Labour party is wearing thin, not because most 
senior members are particularly anti-Ulez, but because after the Uxbridge by-
election they can see a little more clearly that attacking the cars of the poor is a 
slam-dunk vote loser. For his part, Khan seems to have become more hysterical 
attacking those who oppose Ulez as conspiracy theorists. Earlier this 
year, reports the Daily Mail, Khan said that some of those who opposed the 
scheme’s growth across all London boroughs were “anti-vaxxers, Covid deniers, 
conspiracy theorists and Nazis”. 

https://dailysceptic.org/2023/03/28/the-bad-science-behind-sadiq-khans-ulez-anti-car-crusade/
https://www.influencewatch.org/non-profit/childrens-investment-fund-foundation-ciff/
https://dailysceptic.org/2023/05/02/u-k-could-lose-75-of-its-energy-supply-by-2050/
https://dailysceptic.org/2023/05/02/u-k-could-lose-75-of-its-energy-supply-by-2050/
https://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-12440907/sadiq-khan-ulez-weaponised-covid-conspiracy-theorists.html
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The evidence provided by Khan’s own C40 Headline Report, along with the work 
of U.K. Fires, shows clearly the actual agenda that is now being ruthlessly 
deployed. The only conspiracy rabbit hole in sight would appear to be that 
occupied by a freaked Mayor Sadiq Khan. 
 
 
There are several aspects of the Kingdom of God in Scripture. Every believer is 
now in the kingdom of God but there will be a future earthly Davidic kingdom 
established on earth at the second coming of Christ. Paul wrote of the Lord Jesus 
Christ, “who will judge the quick (living) and the dead at his appearing and his 
kingdom”  -(2nd Timothy 4:1). That judgment will involve the living nations that survive 
the Tribulation. The saved (sheep) nations inherit the millennial kingdom which will 
continue for a thousand years and then merge into eternity -(Matthew 25:31-46). Jesus 
said the kingdom would be established on earth WHEN He “will return from the 
wedding” -(Luke 12:36).  
 
So the Rapture and the marriage of the Lamb to His Bride, take place before Christ 
comes to establish His earthly kingdom. The marriage supper is after He comes. God’s 
resurrection program does not conclude until the end of the millennial kingdom when 
Christ will deliver up the kingdom to God -(1st Corinthians 15:23-24). There is a 
heavenly kingdom where God reigns, and both Peter and Paul looked for it. -(2nd 
Timothy 4:18; 2nd Peter 1:11); that kingdom is the subject of Revelation 21 and 22. Paul 
closed his letter to this beloved Thessalonian Church by reminding them of the 
resources available to deal with any problem that would come their way. There was the 
Lord’s peace that passes understanding; the Lord’s presence, that is never failing; and 
God’s grace ever given. May the consciousness of His presence daily fill our lives, and 
His grace prove sufficient as we wait for that wondrous call, “Come up hither!” 
 
 

End Times Speculation - By Daymond Duck -
 https://www.raptureready.com/2023/09/02/speculation-by-daymond-duck/ 

  
I constantly receive e-mails from readers who want me to give them my opinion on how 
close we are to the Rapture. 
  
Some keep rephrasing the question and asking again and again. 
  
Some say, “I know you don’t know the day or the hour, but will it be in the next few 
weeks, before the end of this year, what do you think, etc.?” 
  
Many readers have been expecting the Rapture to happen for several years, but it has 
not happened, and they want to know, “How much longer will we have to wait?” 
  
One reader recently wrote this: 
  

https://r20.rs6.net/tn.jsp?f=0016_dRk79SQFPJNVm2YrRMAmlG6OMZnRQi6lqclWq3zJRWZpEj0J9_wN1DJalvfjdm7BgAtyALU5i7hkmwVCQHeHRDEsVw4KMkLjRMTsID5ttM3CK7Omn7YYgIMJcF00BZfC6Huax2YF-9k0bEzUKsSlRHKwyw7mqEwkG0zx4mWNE5G60P2k-Wwj_Q_s5dGRqBtSH-5o7hp3ADk6jWUvyuDA==&c=hUReLOjBXn9XaNjK7GjQn57cvMN4aV1h_bvX2a9ECQnpB4r2ON2Oqw==&ch=pycFygzuiDrBwgapOt0j7VA_j0kWEwCynmPIt_TuPdzj-Oofwi3A5Q==
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I thought for sure the Rapture was going to happen during the Obama administration, 
then I thought for sure it was happening during Covid. I see things like AI, cashless 
society coming, LGBTQ and Trans. I see people who just don’t care anything about God 
or morals. I mean, we have to be on the cusp of this happening sometime soon, right? 
I’m not asking for a date; my question is, always, is there any chance we’re just wrong? 
Or seeing what we want to see? 
  
This reader has gone from expecting the Rapture to happen anytime to wondering if it 
might still be a long time or if we could be misunderstanding the Bible. 
  
I totally understand. 
  
I have been expecting the Rapture to happen anytime for a long time myself. 
  
Having said this, I want to speculate for just a minute, and hopefully, it will be helpful to 
some who are wondering about how long it will be. 
  
I believe: 
  

 The Rapture will happen before the Tribulation Period begins (often called the 
Pre-Trib Rapture). 

 The Mark of the Beast (a global ID, cashless society, forcing everyone to take the 
name, number, or Mark of the Antichrist) will begin at the middle of the 
Tribulation Period. 

 The Tribulation Period will last for seven years (2,520 days) on the Jewish 
calendar. 

  
If I am correct about these three beliefs, it means the Rapture will take place a minimum 
of three and one-half years before the Mark of the Beast (global ID, cashless society, 
forcing people to take the Mark, etc.) and perhaps more than that (because there could 
be a gap between the Rapture and the Tribulation Period). 
  
The globalists’ goal is to establish a world government by 2030 or sooner. 
  
If their world government begins in 2030, the Rapture would be between now and 2030. 
  
If they intend to have a global ID, a cashless society, force everyone to take the Mark, 
etc., by 2030, the Rapture would be in 2026 or sooner (and if there is a gap between the 
Rapture and the Tribulation Period, the Rapture could be very soon). 
  
If the Battle of Gog and Magog were to take place soon, it would accelerate the 
development of world government (and, therefore, accelerate the Rapture). 
  
It may not happen, but a breakthrough in the peace negotiations between Israel and 
Saudi Arabia might speed up the seven-year covenant with many (and, therefore, 
accelerate the Rapture). 
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 Anyway, as I said, I am speculating. 
  
Obviously, I could be wrong, but I do not think so, and I hope that my speculation helps 
those who are getting concerned because the Rapture has not happened. 
  
God is in control; the Rapture will happen when He wants it to happen, and it will come 
upon the earth like a snare (catch multitudes by surprise), so be ready and stay ready. 
  
Here are some signs that seem to indicate that we are getting close: 
  
One, concerning pestilence and persecution: on August 23, 2023, it was reported that 
the former head of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases (NIAID), 
Anthony Fauci, expressed his support for another global lockdown and the punishment 
of those who refuse to be vaccinated. 
  
(More: I have seen several reports that say White House staffers have leaked reports 
that Biden is planning to declare another pandemic and order a few people (airline 
employees, passengers, etc.) to start wearing face masks as soon as September or 
October Then, starting in December, he hopes to order a full-scale lockdown, try to 
force vaccinations on everyone again, and require everyone to wear face masks. Some 
reports say there is no pandemic, but the Biden administration is already signing 
contracts, buying equipment, and hiring people to push pandemic protocols on the 
American public for the next several years.) 
  
(More: On August 24, 2023, it was reported that a new type of Covid-19 booster shots 
could be available by mid-Sept.) 
  
(More: On August 25, 2023, Pres. Biden told a group of reporters, “People should plan 
to receive another Covid-19 booster shot in response to a new rising variant.” It was 
also reported that Biden said, “I signed off this morning on a proposal to present to the 
Congress requests for additional funding for a new vaccine.”) 
  
(More: On August 26, 2023, it was reported that Riverton, Utah Mayor Trent Staggs 
said he will not enforce a repeat of the Covid protocols. He believes citizens should be 
allowed to make their own decisions about getting jabbed, locking down, wearing a 
mask, etc.) 
  
(More: I have also seen one report by a Fact Check group that said most of the things 
reported above are false. It is an established fact that Biden lies, Biden gets confused, 
deceit is rampant, and it is hard to know what to believe. I find it more difficult by the day 
to believe everything he says and even what some Fact Check groups say. Biden said 
he “tentatively” plans to recommend another round of jabs, and that may be where the 
problem is. “Tentatively” could mean likely but not definitely. Nevertheless, there is a 
problem: Why has he already signed contracts if he is unsure about what he intends to 
do?) 
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 Two, concerning deceit and pandemics: on August 17, 2023, the Russian Embassy in 
Washington D.C. said (as I understand it): 
  

 The U.S. is conducting illegal research on biological agents that can be used to 
manage artificial pandemics. 

 The U.S. has established labs all over the world to carry out this illegal research 
under the guise of “epidemiological monitoring.” 

 The U.S. is seeking ways to create crises that can be used to advance their 
interests. 

  
According to the article, in March of this year, Russia said the U.S. had built labs and 
was doing biological research in Ukraine, but the U.S. quickly dismissed it as Russian 
propaganda. 
  
Since that time, the U.S. has admitted that it was supporting more than 40 labs in 
Ukraine that were working on worthy causes. 
  
It makes me wonder, if the U.S. government was deceiving us in March, could they be 
deceiving us now? 
  
Is Russia telling the truth when it accuses the U.S. of working on biological agents that 
can be used to manage “artificial pandemics?” 
  
Three, concerning the return of Jews to the Promised Land at the end of the age: on 
August 17, 2023, it was reported that about 75,000 Jews immigrated to Israel in 2022, 
another 34,530 immigrated during the first six months of 2023, and there are about 
60,000 in Russia that want to immigrate, but Russia will only allow 2,500 to leave each 
month. 
  
Four, Jesus revealed that there will be Jews in Judaea at the middle of the Tribulation 
Period (Matthew 24:16). 
  
On August 23, 2023, after a year of working on it, a group of architects, engineers, and 
others presented a plan to Israeli Prime Min. Netanyahu for the construction of cities, 
industrial parks, a hospital, a railroad, and an airport to boost the Jewish population of 
Judaea and Samaria to one million people. 
  
Five, the Bible teaches that Jerusalem will be expanded and be a cup of trembling and 
a burdensome stone for the entire world at the end of the age (Zechariah 1:16-17; 12:1-
3). 
  
On August 20, 2023, Israel approved a plan to spend the equivalent of $840 million on 
improvements and expansion in East Jerusalem over the next five years. 
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The Palestinians claim East Jerusalem; they want it to be the capital of their desired 
Palestinian state; the Temple Mount is there, and more, but Israel is now going to grow 
the area, make it more secure, and strengthen her sovereignty over it. 
  
Six, concerning the Antichrist’s confirmation of a worthless seven-year covenant with 
many for peace in the Middle East: last week, I reported that UN Sec. Gen. Guterres 
has scheduled a meeting for September 18-19 to push world leaders to commit to 
“seven years of accelerated, sustained, and transformative action, both nationally and 
internationally, to deliver on the promise of the SDGs” (Sustainable Development Goals 
that are in essence the creation of a world government). 
  
I also noted that the Biden administration wants to conclude a deal by March 2024 (or at 
least in the next 9-12 months) to normalize relations between Saudi Arabia and Israel 
(something that they think will lead to peace and safety in the Middle East). 
  
Now for the latest. 
  
Following three recent visits by U.S. National Security Adviser Jake Sullivan to 
Saudi Arabia, on Aug. 23, 2023, an unidentified senior Israeli official said on the 
condition of anonymity: 
  

 Progress has been made in discussions between the U.S. and Saudi Arabia, and 
an agreement could be reached as “early as next year.” 

 “We’re talking about a peace agreement between Saudi Arabia and Israel next 
year, likely early next year.” 

 “We’re navigating this diplomatically, and there’s still ground to cover. We’re in 
talks with both the Saudis and Israelis.” 

  
Concerning the U.S. and Saudi Arabia, the talks have been mostly about the safety of 
Saudi Arabia (the U.S. protecting Saudi Arabia from Iran, the U.S. sending weapons to 
Saudi Arabia, helping the Saudis build a nuclear reactor, etc.). 
  
Concerning the Palestinians and the demands that are being placed on Israel: Ron 
Dermer, Israel’s Strategic Affairs Minister, said the talks have been mostly about the 
U.S. and Saudi Arabia giving economic aid to the Palestinians, not about Jewish 
settlement construction or halts in Jewish settlement construction. 
  
Understand that a UN agreement to establish a world government in seven years, a 
likely agreement to establish peace between Saudi Arabia and Israel, and protection 
(safety) for the Saudis against Iran in early 2024 are extremely big events in Bible 
prophecy. 
  
(More: On Aug. 27, 2023, it was reported that the U.S. has advised Israel that it will 
have to make major concessions to the Palestinians for a deal to succeed.) 
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Seven, concerning the decline of America and an economic collapse: on Aug. 25, 2025, 
it was reported that the BRICS nations (Brazil, Russia, India, China, and South Africa) 
will be joined by Saudi Arabia, Iran, Argentina, Egypt, Ethiopia, and the United Arab 
Emirates (UAE) effective Jan. 1, 2024. 
  
Officials expected the BRICS nations to control 60% of the world’s oil. 
  
The addition of these other six nations on Jan. 1, 2024, will give the group control of 
80% of the world’s oil. 
  
Biden’s decision to shut down the Keystone XL pipeline, suspend new oil and gas 
drilling permits, sell about 75% of America’s strategic oil reserves, etc., has now left the 
U.S. in a bad position. 
  
It may take a while, but some officials say the price of oil will drastically increase, and 
that will drive up the price of everything average U.S. citizens buy. 
  
(FYI: Russia and Iran are riding high right now, but they will be brought down, and 
BRICS will be weakened when the Battle of Gog and Magog takes place.) 
  
Eight, it has recently been reported that the World Economic Forum (WEF) and the 
International Monetary Fund (IMF) are calling for a global digital ID and a global digital 
currency system that uses trackable Central Bank Digital Currencies (CBDCs). 
  
We have even been told that these could soon become a reality. 
  
Leo Hohmann, a very highly respected researcher and writer, put it like this: 
  
Digital ID + CBDC = Total control/tracking of all human activity. 
  
Hohmann added, “Once these two totalitarian tools are in place, there will be no turning 
back.” 
  
As I understand it, he was saying (and I agree with him) the system that will lead to the 
Mark of the Beast will be in place, and it will be unstoppable. 
  
Nine, concerning the decline of America: on August 22, 2023, it was reported that the 
Biden administration has opened 114 gates in Trump’s border wall and welded them 
open so they cannot be closed by border control agents. 
  
(More: On August 28, 2023, it was reported that the DHS has spent $770 million to 
facilitate illegal immigration.) 
  
FYI: God does not send anyone to Hell (all of us are born with a sin nature and destined 
to go to Hell because we sin), but God has provided a way (Jesus) for everyone to go to 
Heaven (and He is the only way to get there; John 14:6). 



43 
 

 Finally, are you Rapture Ready? 
  
If you want to be rapture ready and go to heaven, you must be born again (John 3:3). 
God loves you, and if you have not done so, sincerely admit that you are a sinner; 
believe that Jesus is the virgin-born, sinless Son of God who died for the sins of the 
world, was buried, and raised from the dead; ask Him to forgive your sins, cleanse you, 
come into your heart and be your Saviour; then tell someone that you have done this. 
 duck_daymond@yahoo.com 
 
 
In Daymond Duck’s post, he does not mention the name of Prince Charles in any 
of his remarks about the UN, the WEF, SDGs, etc.  I find that in a strange sort of 
way to be a conspicuous omission.  Hence, while Mr. Duck’s assessment is 
important for us, what he has failed to address is of greater importance.  Mr. Duck 
and many others like Brandon Holthaus of Solid Rock Church either have blinders on or 
have a distorted image of Mr. “666” Prince Charles of Wales.   
 
Since Charles’ Coronation, it would appear that he does not exist and yet we know from 
Prince Charles’ son Harry, the new king maintains a laborious schedule from day break 
till late into the evening.  Harry has said that his father has awaken late after midnight 
with correspondence and notes sticking to his face.   The video link below reveals this 
leading candidate for the Antichrist is none other than Prince Charles of Wales: 
https://youtu.be/aqDFdGA0tvQ  
 
Howard Hodgson wrote in his 2007 biography, ‘Charles: The Man who will be King’ how 
Charles became increasingly preoccupied with one part of royal life.  He explained: “The 
Prince yearned for a ‘proper job’ — one where he might make a difference to the lives of 
his future subjects.” 
 
“This was to become an obsession with him.” 
 
“At this time, he referred to it in a speech at Cambridge University, saying, ‘My great 
problem in life is that I do not really know what my role in life is.” 
 
“'At the moment, I do not have one.” “'But somehow, I must find one'.” 
 
As Mr. Hodgson pointed out, “there seemed to be a direct correlation between the 
longevity of monarchs and the riotous lives of their sons and heirs”, as seen in Charles' 
great-uncle Edward VIII who was known for partying in his youth. 
 
Charles did have a stint in the Royal Navy; however that came to an end after five years 
in 1976.  Some suggested that the heir take on a role such as a British ambassador to 
another country, or as a governor-general of a Commonwealth member state.  
However, the heir eventually realized he already had enough on his plate with his 
multitude of organizations and charities that he headed up. 
 

mailto:duck_daymond@yahoo.com
https://youtu.be/aqDFdGA0tvQ
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From all my research and reading, Prince Charles has been Satan’s man since his birth 
to bring death and destruction to the world as the Antichrist.   That becomes believable 
after reading an unauthorized biography of Prince Charles.  And much of what I have 
shared earlier in this article.  
 
 An unauthorized new biography of Prince Charles paints a picture of a capricious man 
who is obsessed with the public’s opinion of him, whose lavish spending reveals a royal 
utterly divorced from the life of ordinary people. 
 
According to Tom Bower’s ‘Rebel Prince’, published in 2018 by William Collins, Charles 
once “shrieked” and “trembled” at the sight of an unknown plastic substance covering 
his dinner, only to be told “It’s cling film, darling,” by Camilla. On another occasion, 
Bower claims the prince brought his own mattress, toilet seat, Kleenex Velvet toilet 
paper and two “landscapes of the Scottish Highlands” when visiting a friend in north-
east England. 
 
The biography also alleges that Charles took a trip on the royal train from Highgrove to 
Penrith to visit a pub, a journey that cost £18,916; at another time, the prince reportedly 
complained in his journal after flying Club Class to Hong Kong in a chartered British 
Airway plane: “It took me some time to realize … that this was not first class (!) although 
it puzzled me as to why the seat seemed so uncomfortable.” Such is the end of Empire, 
I sighed to myself. 
 
According to Bower, the prince has arrived at functions with his own pre-mixed martinis 
carried by a police officer. 
 
Bower, who has previously written unauthorized biographies of names including Tony 
Blair, Richard Branson and Mohamed Fayed, says he interviewed more than 120 
people for his biography of Charles, who he claims has “resorted to machination and 
media manipulation to restore his position” since 1997. The prince, Bower writes, 
“presides at the center of a court with no place for democracy or dissenting views … like 
some feudal lord”. 
 
Charles’ army of employees – Bowers claims that he has more than 120 staff – include 
three footmen to escort visitors to his office, “each responsible for a short segment of 
corridor”; four valets to help him change his clothes up to five times a day; four 
gardeners who “lie flat, nose down on a trailer” to hand pluck weeds, because of the 
prince’s hatred of pesticides; and “retired Indian servicemen … deployed to prowl 
through the undergrowth at night with torches and handpick slugs from the plants of 
leaves”. According to Bower, the prince has arrived at functions with his own pre-mixed 
martinis carried by a police officer, with an aide delivering a bag containing the food he 
would eat. 
 
Charles is obsessed with public opinion, Bower claims, even once hurling a dinner plate 
to the floor at a dinner party after learning of his low popularity ratings. “‘Mama down the 
road,’ he told a visitor, ‘reads newspapers; I don’t. It would drive me mad,” writes Bower, 
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who also claims that Charles had a habit of throwing objects at the radio when “enraged 
by an item … The set was always being repaired.” 
 
The book also details a meeting between the prince and Peter Mandelson, during which 
the Blairite former minister allegedly told Charles that the public thought he was “rather 
glum and dispirited”, which had “a dampening effect” on their opinion of him. 
 
“After Mandelson had left, he beseeched Camilla, ‘Is that true? Is that true?’ ‘I don’t 
think any of us can cope with you asking that question over and over again for the next 
month,’ she replied,” writes Bower. In the wake of Diana’s death, writes Bower, Charles 
was “paralyzed by guilt”, chanting: “They’re all going to blame me, aren’t they? The 
world’s going to go completely mad.” 
 
His portrait is of a man discontent with his lot. “Even my office is not the right 
temperature. Why do I have to put up with this? It makes my life so unbearable,” the 
prince is quoted as saying to an assistant. Bower quotes one friend describing Charles 
as “an Olympian whinger”; Charles himself is quoted as saying in 2004: “Nobody knows 
what utter hell it is to be Prince of Wales.” 
 
Bower claims that access to Charles was sold “to raise money for his many charities 
and to indulge in ostentatious luxury”, with Turkish billionaire Cem Uzan allegedly 
paying £200,000 for his wife to sit next to the prince at a dinner in 2000, and American 
oil tycoon Armand Hammer spending approximately £40m over several years on 
Charles’ charities and personal expenses, in an attempt to rehabilitate his own public 
image. 
 
The biography details the prince’s fractious relationship with government; Tony Blair is 
quoted describing dealing with Charles as “toxic”, while the prince allegedly “screamed” 
at David Cameron in 2010, over the then London mayor Boris Johnson’s call to hand 
over control of the royal parks to the Greater London Authority. Bower writes: “‘Boris is 
taking over the royal parks?’ he screamed. ‘Why have you given the royal parks to 
Boris?’ ‘The queen agreed,’ replied Cameron. ‘What? Mama down the road? What does 
she know about the royal parks?’” 
 
The ‘Rebel Prince’ also tackles Charles’ relationship with his sons, with Bower claiming 
that he is concerned that the public is more interested in Prince William and Kate 
Middleton than himself, as well as fretting over his future portrait on coins when he 
becomes Charles III. According to Bower, Charles was concerned that the original 
portrait “showed his thinning hair and reflected his age” and “demanded that he should 
be shown with a full head of hair, and considerably younger. The revised version was 
more satisfactory.” 
 
“He was less pleased when the Mint suggested that it should also prepare portraits for 
King William,” writes Bower. “That, Charles ordained, was pushing fate too far.” 
 



46 
 

Describing himself as a committed monarchist, Bower nonetheless concludes that the 
prince’s legacy has been “tarnished by his addiction to luxury, his financial 
mismanagement, his disloyalty to professional supporters, and the torrid relationships 
with his family”. He expresses concern that Charles, when king, “will act alone, without 
any restraining adviser. For committed monarchists, that independence is alarming. 
They can only hope for the best.” 
 
Clarence House has stated that no comment will be issued on the allegations made in 
the book.  The video linked here speaks volumes: https://youtu.be/VpYxp5AGaOs  This 
segment has been long but time is running out and I do not see time for many more of 
these Blessed Hope segments!  
 
  

Days to September 19
th

 as of 9/9/23 – 10 Days 
Days to COP28 November 30

th
 as of 9/9/23 – 82 Days 

Days to COP28 December 12
th

 as of 9/9/23 – 94 days 
 
Praise God! 

 
Blessings in the Precious Name of Jesus Christ, Lord of lords, and King of kings! 
 
 
 

https://youtu.be/VpYxp5AGaOs
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